

WASHINGTON, DC 20510

December 8, 2011

The Honorable Leon Panetta Secretary of Defense 1000 Defense Pentagon Washington, DC 20301

Dear Secretary Panetta,

We write to request that you delay the implementation of a new Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) under the Military Tuition Assistance (TA) Program. The Department of Defense has issued a deadline of January 1, 2012 for institutions of higher education to sign the MOU in order to become or remain eligible for participation in the TA program. While we applaud your intent to fight fraud and abuse against members of the armed services, we believe that changes need to be made to the MOU in order to avoid significant disruption in the provision of educational benefits and to make critical improvements to its content.

We have strong concerns that your intent to ensure quality education for members of the armed services may be undermined by moving forward with the MOU as drafted, as it fails to address many of the key issues facing our military students, and at the same time discourages institutions from continuing to participate in the TA program. The MOU also fails to address many legitimate concerns that veterans and military service organizations have about the recruitment, enrollment, and support provided to members of the armed forces, their families and veterans.

We also believe that the MOU was drafted in such a way as to infringe on the educational integrity and academic plans of our nation's colleges and universities. As such, the MOU has failed to gain support from many of the nation's best colleges and universities.

We respectfully request that you act quickly to delay implementation of the current MOU and work with us, Secretary of Veterans Affairs Shinseki, representatives of institutions of higher education and representatives of service members and veterans to develop a new MOU that provides proper safeguards against fraud, waste and abuse, strengthens oversight, and, most importantly, ensures that service members can choose the best institution that meets their academic and training needs and offers critical academic and support services.

We are confident that we all share the goal of empowering service members to make the best choice about their education and training for themselves without creating unnecessary barriers for the participation of our nation's colleges and universities. Working together, we can ensure that service members receive the education they deserve and protect both students and taxpayers.

Due to the time-sensitive nature of this matter, we would appreciate a response no later than December 16.

Sincerely,

Lawar Atexander

Ron Wyden Kay R. Hagan John Jown your blue James J. Kenny Koy Bent Faylacly Antolism Bol Carey, Dr. Michael B. high Richard Hellers Dayby Chaullin - Kinh Patty Muna Kirsten E. Hillibrand fatrick Leaty Wike Cryos John Barrasso Il + Vanken Janne Chein's Fern Howk R. Lankerberg July Sch

Shired Brown Jay Rohyeller in Kozman Man of gardin oh longe ot P. Bruce ork R Werney